SURVEYOR’S NOTEBOOK

Collision – End On Ships
Two general cargo ships were approaching each other end on or nearly end on.  The watch officer on each ship spotted the other ship in good time at twelve miles, visibility was clear, and the sea state was calm.  The approach of each ship was monitored, although neither watch officer plotted the approach on his radar, each relying on the observation of navigation lights.  It was clear that the ships would pass in close proximity to each other.

The watch officer on one ship made a small alteration of course to port, his objective being to pass “green to green”.  It appears that one of two things happened next; either the ship which had the other ship on her starboard side, altered course to starboard, or the ship which had altered course to port, made further alterations to port while the other ship made a small alteration to starboard.  Whatever took place on both bridges, a collision occurred with the bow of one ship striking the forward starboard shoulder of the other at almost 90 degrees.

This type of collision is fairly typical.  Even without precise knowledge of the circumstances, criticism can be levelled at both ships, because the watch officers should have made an early and positive alteration of course to starboard to avoid a close quarters situation.  In addition, the decision by one ship to alter course to port and pass “green to green”, probably following a VHF conversation, may have contributed to the incident.  It is believed that the tendency for navigators to take action contrary to the instructions in the Collision Regulations is a root cause of many collisions.  Out of the past twenty-five collision cases which the Club has investigated, seven involved end on ships or ships very fine to starboard.  In almost every case one of the ships altered course to port rather than following the correct action of altering course to starboard which is required in the Regulations.

There is also a tendency for making small alterations of course rather than a single large alteration.

Of the remaining eighteen cases investigated, five involved ships overtaking or being overtaken, three of which concerned ships being overtaken which were originally “dead ahead” or “fine to starboard”.  The remainder involved ships which were navigating in thick fog or very heavy rain where failure to use the radar properly and to navigate with caution were primary causes.

The high incidence of collisions involving “end on ships” is startling.  The action required by the Collision Regulations for “each ship to alter course to starboard” is clear and unambiguous.  There is no plausible explanation for the failure of ships’ watch officers to follow the instructions contained within the Collision Regulations.  This note aims to alert members to the relatively high incidence of collisions resulting from the navigational failure highlighted above, in the hope that such incidents can be minimized by adherence to the Collision Regulations in future.

(Article extracted from The Standard Club’s publication - Marine Matters)

